History Articulation Committee Meeting Minutes

Monday May 4, 2009

University of Victoria

Haro Room, Cadboro Commons Building

1. Call to Order – Chair Duff Sutherland called the meeting to order at 9:35 a.m.

2. Introductions  –  introductions were made around the table (for those in attendance, see reports below).  In addition, Finola Finlay from BCCAT and Andrew Rippin, Dean of Humanities at UVIC. 

3. Welcome from UVIC – Dean Andrew Rippin brought greetings and a welcome to the University of Victoria after which Tom Saunders provided a number of housekeeping items for the day’s meeting.
4. Adoption of the agenda – moved: George Davison, seconded: Robin Anderson adoption of agenda as circulated. CARRIED.
5. Adoption of 2008 Minutes – moved: Tracey Kinney, seconded: Tom Saunders adoption of minutes as circulated. CARRIED.
6. Reports from Committee Members
· Mia Reimers, Northwest Community College: numbers in Terrace have remained stable since the drop in 2004; Prince Rupert has declined, which remains a concern.  Doubt that History courses will be offered in Smithers in the future due to drop in numbers.   There has been a move in the college towards offering a certificate which combines course work and practica.  It is uncertain as to how this will affect History (question offered on this)
· Tina Block, Thompson Rivers University: 4 full time and 2 limited term positions.  One of the limited term positions is in process of being converted to tenure track (Canadianist); it is hoped that the other limited term position will be converted to tenure track next year (medievalist).  To encourage growth in numbers, department members have offered lectures on campus for grade eleven students and have participated in other activities to encourage high school students to consider History.  The second annual undergraduate student conference, Navigating the Labyrinth, took place in January 2009; plans are already in place for the third annual conference in January 2010.
· Hugh Johnston, Alexander College: third year in attendance at articulation meeting.  Alexander College has just completed its second year of course offerings (located in Metrotown Mall , in Burnaby).  First year 50 students took courses; this upcoming September the forecast is for 500 students.  Up to this point, nearly all the students have been visa students already in the country, and attracted mostly by word of mouth, but this September a large number will be coming directly from abroad. This is largely due to the success of the six full-time recruiters.  This private college is populated largely by international students.  Eleven disciplines are offered at Alexander College, of which History is one.  Four semesters in a row, a Canadian survey History course has been mounted.
· Wendie Nelson, Langara College:  Department is stable, with one retirement (Barrie Brill, as reported in supplement).  There is a new president who is undertaking a strategic review; the hope is that two long-term sessional positions will be converted to full time.  Enrolments are encouraging, after the 2004-2005 drop.
· Ben Nilson, University of British Columbia – Okanagan:  Things have been stable.  No new hires coming up, although there are two retirements coming up that the department/caucus is hoping to replace.  There is no official department chair and no relief.  UBCO has reached  its goal for our student/faculty ratio and will attempt to avoid higher numbers unless it gets more faculty.
· Luke Clossey, Simon Fraser University: three hires this year; request for five hires.  Budget cuts; enrolments are down, but student demand remains high.  Department is paying more attention to course satisfaction among students.  Global skills and intercultural awareness seem to be key; biggest changes in the past year have been in staff.  Curriculum changes have been in the honours program; about one third of the faculty are teaching in this program rather than a single individual bearing the burden.
· Tracey Kinney, Kwantlen Polytechnic University: Last year BA launched and first graduates will come this year in 2009.  Enrolment is steady; upper levels are particularly good, while lower levels are not as popular.  Hiring promised as part of the BA has still not come through.  Biggest news for the department is the move to a single physical unit for the historians.  Two educational leaves are upcoming for the 2009 – 2010 year.  Biggest challenge is lack of research preparation of incoming students.  May 9, hosting Chinese Military History Conference.
· Richard Menkis, University of British Columbia – Vancouver: 
(1) 32 full time faculty

(2) two retirements: George Egerton (Canadian History), June 30, 2008; Dick Unger (medieval Europe), June 30, 2010.

(3) two hires: Jeff Byrne (International Relations); Carla Nappi (Chinese history)

(4) As of January 1, 2010, Tim Brook will be joining the History Department as a 3/4 appointment, 1/4 with Asian Studies. 

    Notable developments in the past year:  Bob McDonald reported last year that we were placing a great deal of emphasis on graduate programme. The programme, chaired by Tamara Myers, won a UBC-wide award (Larkin award) for the programme with most positive impact for graduate students; this is only the second time that a department in the Humanities has received this award from its inauguration more than ten years ago. 

    There was a teaching retreat in the Fall, 2008. History classes were cancelled for the two days and faculty attended workshops, student-led discussions,  reflecting on our teaching on teaching, from the undergraduate surveys to graduate courses. Much of the emphasis, was on rethinking the "survey" course moving from "coverage" to "uncoverage", and on how to run our new seminars which are obligatory for all majors,  HIST 490. The retreat was organized by Leslie Paris. 

· Gordon Hak, Vancouver Island University: Numbers of students are stable, but faculty is declining.  One retirement this year (Patrick Dunae); he will not be replaced, nor will his courses.  There have been no replacements for the 2 retirements in the past two years; this means that 14 sections have been lost.  New courses this past year – Latin American course very well subscribed.  Hockey and the Canadian Identity to 1952 and Hockey and the Canadian Identity Since 1952 are two new courses for this upcoming year.  Next spring (2010) the department will once again offer a field school in Europe with trip to battlefields in Europe.  The bonding of students through this process has revitalized the student association.  The department is currently undergoing an external review.
· Eva St. Jean, Northern Lights College: Student enrolment has improved again over last year.  First year classes have about 25 students; second year classes have roughly half that.  All courses are taught by video conference (across three campuses).  Incoming students struggle with study and research preparation.  
· Jonathan Swainger, University of Northern British Columbia: There is a new president at UNBC and there will be a new dean as well.  Senior administration has been entirely changed in the past three years.  The issues at UNBC continue to be the demand for professional programs over the humanities and social sciences.  There has not been a large investment, as a result, in the humanities. There are currently 4.5 tenured positions.  Numbers are up in the courses with ‘sexy’ titles – war, violence, and sex.  These courses were created as first-year courses and there is still some uncertainty about whether these courses will continue at the introductory level or may be moved to second-year level.  The department is also working on developing a capstone course or set of courses (worth 5 credits). 
· Clarence Bolt and Paula Young, Camosun College: Decline in Canadian course enrolments, but growth in world history courses.  Enrolment overall is stable.  Two courses have been dropped, both related to First Nations Studies.  There is a new dean who is pushing enrolment; there will also be a new president this year.  The focus up to this point has been trades and technology rather than degree transfer courses.  There has been pressure to teach towards student satisfaction.
· Tom Saunders, University of Victoria:   Two retirements (2008/9); one position renewed and the other pending; new director of the Centre for Studies in Religion and Society appointed to History.  The sudden death of Shawn Cafferky (joint appointment UVic/RMC) was a deep loss.  Angus McLaren was awarded the Molson Prize and Tamara Vrooman, now CEO at Vancity, received a Distinguished Alumni Award and spoke to honours and graduate students about the value of a degree in History.  The department received the report of the external review and has been assessing future direction.  It carried out a survey of students in introductory classes to determine thematic and area interests.  Fewer undergraduate sections were offered in 2008/9 and enrolments were correspondingly lower; one section of Canadian survey cancelled.  The Grad program expanded (25 new admissions) with enhanced funding for student support.  The undergraduate student society (THUGS) was very active.   Introduction of the Banner system to manage registration and student information brought challenges. 

· Robin Anderson, University of the Fraser Valley:  Institution has been administratively organized as part of its shift to a university.  Application for exempt status is currently in process.  Discussion about tenure and promotion requirements has been ongoing this past year.  The institution has also been undergoing a branding process.  Recruitment and retention remain issues; History remains stable in its enrolment.  Department heads make visits to history classes in Abbotsford, Chilliwack, Langley area to encourage students to consider UFV.  History alumni association was created this year.  The department has 13 members; there is no budget, though, for part time sessional positions. Bob Smith and Jack Gaston both retired this past year.   Online courses are being developed with great success. 
· Denis Dubord, Capilano University:  Major change in the department has been the movement of Robert Campbell from the Department of History to the position of Dean of Arts and Sciences at Capilano University. Canadian history courses are not as popular; non-Canadian courses seem to have stronger enrolment.
· Marcel Dirk, College of the Rockies: Administration continues to be concerned about enrolments.  Process of ‘accountable time’ has been implemented where the number of students the administration considers ideal is divided by the number of students actually taught.  The college has moved to streams – Global Studies and Environmental Studies, but no one is really certain what the requirements of these streams of study will entail. 
· Gail Edwards, Douglas College: surveyed students this past fall; figures for second-year courses are the greatest challenge, although the first-year course enrolments are strong.  Two new courses – Global Issues in History and History on Film – both have been popular.  Two new courses this upcoming year – History of Consumer Culture and History of Education in Western Societies.  Ongoing process of curriculum revision.
· George Davison, College of New Caledonia: The College suspended History and Geography in Prince George last year but brought back a single course in each discipline this year, and is proposing the same level next year (Quesnel, a community that's considerably smaller, offers two History courses each term). Thus, I've been given layoff notice again, the third time in four years. Low enrolments have been an ongoing challenge in University Transfer, though the number of applications are better this year than last - UT has less than half the FTEs we once had. The College is concentrating its offerings in demand areas like health sciences and trades, at the expense of the humanities and social sciences. Video-conferencing is coming, though, and may help serve regional and PG students. The Liberals just announced $30 million for CNC in Prince George and Quesnel to become "the BCIT of the north", and a new campus has just opened in Fort St. James.  We have a certificate and diploma program in Aboriginal Studies, and though half the courses in it are History and Geography, only four such courses are being offered; thus, we cannot offer the 2 year diploma and students are being advised to take courses from other institutions on-line. The College is also applying to the Human Rights Tribunal to designate 70 employees as aboriginal and exempt them from certain provisions of the Collective Agreement.   
· Robynne Healey, Trinity Western University:  overall enrolment in History courses is down, and the trend appears to be consistent with other universities and colleges in that global history seems to be more popular than Canadian history.  Due to budget cutbacks and a spending freeze, there will be no part timers hired for next year, which will limit the offering of specialty courses such as History of the Family (HIST 367 and 368) and History in Practice (HIST 310), which is a prerequisite of History practica.  Two bright lights this year were the introduction of the Gender Studies Minor and Gender Studies Certificate in which History courses figure prominently and the increased enrolment in the History stream of the MAIH program.
· Duff Sutherland, Selkirk College:  While there was a rather discouraging winter, things went much better than originally thought.  There is a new president and the college is hiring a new HR director (this will be the sixth HR director in eight years).  History enrolment has been steady, but there is a concern over reduced high school enrolments. Administration believes that those lost students can be compensated for through online teaching or international students.  Changes in administration with Duff’s move to position of Chair of the School of Arts and Sciences.
· Niall Christie, Corpus Christi College: Niall was unable to attend, but submitted a written report which was circulated with the agenda.

7. Discussion arising from reports

· Enrolments in Canadian History –   This seems to be an ongoing issue throughout British Columbian universities and colleges.  Tom Saunders (UVIC) commented that for the first time he had to cancel a section of Canadian history, something that he does not recall ever having happened before this.  Robin Anderson (UFV) noted that the decline in enrolment seemed to begin in 2000 and UFV is now offering considerably less sections of Canadian history than it has in the past. The drop at UVIC took place in 2006-2007 (10% drop) and 2008 – 2009 (15% drop).  Jonathan Swainger (UNBC) notes that the pre- and post-Confederation history courses seem to be doing very well at his institution, but then raised the question of whether our teaching methods in Canadian history have become sterile.  George Davison (CNC) commented that the impact of the TILMA agreement is still unknown.  Clarence Bolt (CC) commented that perhaps Canada does not figure as prominently in the minds of students as it does in the minds of faculty. Three years ago there were five sections of Canadian history at Camosun and now there are three.   UVIC has discussed themed versions of its Canadian history courses (i.e. gender, native issues and the like); the suggestion is that this course be taught in the summer using the Great Canadian Mysteries site.
· What do we do with students’ interest in History?  If students come to university with an interest in History already there, how do we encourage or sustain it? 
AFTERNOON SESSION
8. Old business:

1) Cutbacks at CNC – last year the History Articulation Committee sent a letter to CNC expressing our concern with the suspension of Geography and History.  We have not received any response to this letter.  George Davison at CNC did not receive any response either, nor does it appear that the letter was circulated to the dean or Academic Vice President.  In any case, the letter had no effect on the College's planned offerings last year or this coming year.
2) BC College of Teacher’s certification requirements – last year the History Articulation Committee sent a letter to the BCCT regarding the changes in the certification requirements for future teachers as part of the TILMA agreement.  A response was received from Laura Bickerton, Director Professional Education and Communications (dated 6 November 2008). The sense of the letter is that reductions in the Canadian Studies requirements for teachers from 6 credits to 3 credits will probably be more of an exception than the rule.  George Davison (CNC) suggested that another letter from the committee should be forthcoming to address concerns about the downgraded requirements for certification in teacher training.  Duff Sutherland (SC) suggested contacting the Social Studies Teachers Association to invite them to send a representative to the History Articulation Committee. 
a. Moved:  George Davison; seconded: Robin Anderson to respond to the BCCT letter of 6 November 2008, with a cc to the BC Social Studies Teachers Association, expressing the Committee’s disagreement with the changes in certification requirements.   CARRIED.
b. Moved; Clarence Bolt; seconded Jonathan Swainger:    that the History Articulation Committee invite the British Columbia Social Studies Teachers Association to engage in dialogue about the standards for teacher education in BC so that secondary students who attend university in BC are better prepared to succeed in their post-secondary education.  The History Articulation Committee will also invite the BCSSTA to send a representative to the HAC in 2010.  CARRIED. 
3) Website and Listserve – it was decided that the agendas will continue to be posted on the website,
9. New Business:

1) BCCAT news & the flexible pre-major –  Finola Finlay – BCCAT   -  the Meeting of Articulation Chairs will no longer be held in February due to the 2010 Olympics, which will be held in that month.  Instead, JAM – Joint Annual Meeting of Articulation Chairs and Instituational Contact Persons – will be held November 6, 2009 at the Riverrock Hotel.  
· A backlog of just under 12,000 pending articulation requests (as of April 2008) has resulted in a new policy whereby all articulation requests will expire after one year (this is effective as of May 2009).
· British Columbia Council of Articulation and Transfer (BCCAT) – Student Transitions and Mobility in the BC Post-Secondary System – presentation on the movement of students in the public post-secondary institution system (percentage of high school graduates who went onto public post-secondary institutions in their first year after graduation (51%); second year after graduation (11%); and in their fifth year after graduation (2%).   The six-year cumulative transition rate is 74%.  The data is drawn from PENs (Personal Education Number) assigned to each student when they enter the public school system of BC.  The data is analyzed and fed back to the participating institutions.  The cumulative transition rate of 74% suggests a very positive trend in post-secondary education.  This data is combined, not regional, and so a regional breakdown would show a different breakdown.
· Immediate entry into Arts & Sciences Programs -  BC Research Universities experienced a 19% increase in student enrolment while the other universities have experienced a 28% decline. 
· Drop – out rates (calculated from the proportion of students who made an immediate entry into BC public post-secondary education in 2002/03 after high school graduation in 2001/02 and did not complete a credential in 2202/03 and did not return to any BC public PSI at any time over the next 4 years): small college – 18%; university college – 15%; institute – 10%; urban college –  9%; university – 3%.
· Average number of institutions attended over the five-year period is 1.6%.
· Reports are available at www.aved.gov.bc.ca/student_transitions/
2) History Pre-Major -  There are currently 10 History degrees available in British Columbia (there used to be 4).  This has created issues for smaller sending institutions for the articulation of courses.  How easy is it for students to transfer their credits from colleges to universities?   Finola Finlay gave a presentation demonstrating how courses may or may not articulate from colleges to universities and wondered whether the History Articulation Committee would like to consider the flexible History pre-major.  The consensus of the History Articulation Committee was that there does not seem to be a current need for a flexible History pre-major.
3) Pending articulation requests

10.   Election of incoming secretary –  An insightful presentation of “Angels and Slackers” by Marcel Dirk was followed by discussion and the grateful volunteering of Clarence Bolt from Camosun College for the position of secretary.  
11.  Date and place of 2010 meeting – Next year the meeting will be at the Prince Rupert campus of the Northwest Community College on Monday, 10 May 2010.
12.   Motion of thanks and adjournment –  Chair Duff Sutherland moved a motion of thanks to Tom Saunders, our host at UVIC.  Clarence Bolt moved a motion of thanks to Duff Sutherland for chairing the meeting this year and for his work as secretary last year.  Meeting adjourned at 3:30 p.m.
Robynne Healey, Recording Secretary
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